



FCRPS Cultural Resources Sub-Committee FY24 Spring Quarterly Meeting Notes

Date: March 19 and March 20, 2024
Time: March 19 - 9:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. PT/ 10:00 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. MT
March 20 – 8:30 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. PT/9:30 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. MT
Place: Harvest Room, USACE NWW 201 N 3rd Ave, Walla Walla

Attendees

Participant Name	3/19	3/20	Affiliation
Sean Hess (SCH)	Y	Y	Reclamation
Michael Flowers (MF)	Y	Y	USACE – NWD
Jeremy Ripin (JR)	N	N	USACE – NWS
Sarah MacIntosh (SM)	Y	Y	USACE – NWS
Nathaniel Perhay (NP)	Y	Y	USACE – NWS
Tracy Schwartz (TS)	Y	Y	USACE– NWP
Scott Hall (SMH)	Y	Y	USACE – NWW
Royce Johnson (RJ)	Y	Y	USACE – NWW
Jennifer Knight (JK)	Y	Y	USACE – NWW
Leah Bonstead (LB)	Y	Y	USACE – NWW
Anna Neuzil (AN)	Y	Y	BPA
Celia Morét-Crockett (CMC)	Y	Y	BPA
Kelly Phillips (KP)	Y	Y	BPA
Michelle Stegner (MS)	Y	Y	BPA
Jasmine Castro (JC)	Y	Y	BPA

Highlight Color Key

Yellow= Action Items

Green= Consensus Decisions

Blue= Future Agenda Topics

Introductions & General Announcements

- **BPA:** Hiring 4 GS12 Archeologists. No changes in FCRPS staffing. Ongoing conversations about workload because all the PMs have 3 CGs each. Dakota Zimmer from the Confederated Tribes of the Grand Ronde is the selected AISES intern. She will join at the next CRSC meeting. Dakota will assist with records management when not traveling.
- **NWD:** Dean Holecek’s detail as HQ Tribal Liaison ends 4/1/24. Division is moving forward with its reduction in office space (cleaning out records at offices and cubes).
- **NWS:** Staffing is stable. Collin Ray is acting as the Branch Chief for the next 4 months. DB is the acting Cultural Resources Section Chief. Agnes Castronuevo is the Lead Tech.
- **NWW:** In the process of interviewing a GS12 Archeologist- likely based out of Walla Walla.
- **NWP:** No staffing changes. Branch currently has a Department of Army intern who helps with NEPA related tasks. NRM program facing challenges to recruit and retain staff.



- **Reclamation:** Many positions were recently advertised. 2 GS12s were hired for the Ephrata Field Office. SCH will be the official Supervisory Archeologist soon. SCH will maintain 3P duties however he will likely delegate technical tasks (i.e., budget stuff or P2IP) to the new GCPO Archeologist.

Approval of Meeting Notes

JC will not attend the June CRSC meeting. Sydney or Jack can be the Notetaker. JC went over the current note taking process below. Everyone was in consensus for continuing the same process. Winter FY24 CRSC Notes were approved and ready to be posted on BPAs website.

- Record meetings for approved CGs (Chief Joseph, PKC, Timiimap)
- Post meeting: send PMs Action Items, Consensus Decisions, Future Agenda Topics
- Send the first draft to PMs with 2 week turnaround for review
- Send the second draft to the CG with 3-4 week turnaround
- Incorporate edits and send the updated draft to the CG as a follow up or to the PMs (for meeting agenda)
- Approve notes at the meeting and finalize

SWPA Requirements- Schedules and Milestones

FY23 Annual Report: Complete. Going to send it out by 3/20/24. MF gave a special thanks to TS for the help. The technical editor from NWS was also helpful. CMC will post the final Annual Report on the BPA website.

Summary Sheet: MS needs info from PMs to complete this (bullet points and photos). **PMs to email MS 5 bullet points and photos for each district.**

Long-term Program Goals & Measures

Status of PSPAs and HPMPs: **The Dalles HPMP:** Completed. **DWA Standalone HPMP:** Contracted with NPT to write much of it. NPT has been following through on deliverables. The rest was divided between CMC and JK. There are internal deadlines for this process. This will likely be completed the end of FY24/ beginning of FY25. **Hungry Horse PSPA:** SCH and MS tried to setup a time to meet with the CSKT Culture Committee to discuss the language and curation section. It fell through and will be rescheduled. Once the revised language is approved- they can amend the PSPA. MT SHPO has signed. **Chief Joseph HPMP:** CCT reviewed the final draft and approved. CMC, JM, and DB will be meeting with DAHP next week to go over the Built Environment comments. **McNary Standalone HPMP:** There was a request from YN to send a formal letter noting the shift in direction of doing a standalone HPMP. Letter has been drafted. Participants in the CG chose what they want to pull from the PSPA into the HPMP. **LR PSPA:** Reclamation still in the process of getting the facilitation contract in place for Emily Stranz. CCT and STI made it clear there will not be a signature from them unless NPS develops their PA. NPS is intent on doing this but there are staffing challenges. There is a planned LR PSPA Kick-Off meeting in April. The draft was distributed but did not receive many comments. SCH and MS are not confident that this will be completed by end of FY24. They requested to push it to FY25. **Albeni HPMP:** KP is confident they will meet the FY26 deadline. The Kick-Off HPMP Meeting went well. The next HPMP meeting will focus on research design. Kalispel is in support of the HPMP. **John Day HPMP:** They are on track for FY25. They discussed the streamlining process and there is a general buy-in from the group. **Bonneville:** Process hasn't started yet. TS requested for the 3Ps to sit down and discuss this because of the upcoming SW renewal. **Libby:** Libby has a PSPA written and signed in 2014 so it may need updating.

Review process of execution/ enactment of HPMPs/PSPAs: There was discussion about ACHP/SHPOs not agreeing with HPMP/PSPAs. AN suggested using the meeting notes as a tool to capture consensus decisions made in CGs for HPMP/PSPAs. Generally, if SHPOs or the ACHP ask if a Tribe without jurisdiction in the Section 106 process approve of draft HPMP/PSPAs they can refer to the notes. PKC had the idea of doing a combined HPMP for the four Lower Snake Projects. **BPA and USACE technical and legal staff to discuss combining Snake River HPMPs.**

Non-Federal Land Inventory: **Lower Granite:** Complete. There are some ongoing action items related to inventory including meetings with WDFW. SMH added that WA DNR might be a good path as well- there is just a fee for an access agreement. AN said they should make sure the form for access to WDFW or DNR lands covers all the APE in WA so we only have to apply once. **Bonneville:** Complete. TS said they received four responses back. AN asked if



there was a way to track the number of people going to the website. TS will ask the PAO. **DWA:** On track to complete by FY24. The CG has reached out to IDFG and USFS in different ways. **McNary:** CMC said at the Fall WS they talked about how to narrow down the parcels that letters get sent to. The CG is on track to send letters out for Benton County by end of FY24. **Chief Joseph:** Complete. The goal is to gain consensus that the inventory of non-fed lands is indeed complete as these were already surveyed. CG wants to memorialize it in the HPMP. **Albeni:** SM reached out to Real Estate and is awaiting response. They plan to use a QR code on a postcard, with an estimate of 1,200 landowners to contact.

Goal #3, NRHP Determinations of Eligibility: Libby is complete. TS asked how the PMs should report this out to the 3Ps. MF said an email from PMs stating it is complete would be sufficient. 2020 is the starting point and it goes to 2025. MF added that this can be documented and tracked in the Annual Report. AN suggested that PMs track these sites in a spreadsheet if they would like. SCH said he would like a tracking system for LR, MS added that this info can be added to the existing site priority list they have for LR. Everyone was confident they could meet this goal by 9/30/2025. **SCH, MS, and AN to discuss how DOEs are tracked for LR.**

PMs to email 3Ps when they meet goal. If the PMs would like to track DOEs they can do that separately.

Complete mitigation/ treatment for NRHP eligible high priority sites at all 14 projects: There was discussion about implementing/tracking TPFs. The need to increase of staffing all around was mentioned. KP asked if the SWPA ends and the CGs have documented PSPAs/HPMPs should TPF language be included. SMH also asked if the CGs would still receive funding if there is no SWPA. 3Ps answered that direct funding would still be in place and CGs would continue. SMH mentioned that if they commit to big projects and the SWPA ends they may not get the funding to complete those projects. KP added that shelf ready projects are less likely to happen the longer it sits. SCH said if there are incomplete TPFs they would have to explain why they are unfulfilled; this could have long-term implications for relationships with consulting parties. AN said this can be part of the larger discussion for the SWPA renewal.

FCRPS Products, collections, and research: Complete.

Maintain collaborative relationships with participants: Survey completed and briefly summarized in the Annual Report.

Review FY24 Performance Indicators

USACE and BPA marked the #2 (Program Planning & Execution) final milestone complete. Reclamation and BPA marked the #4 (Program Planning & Execution) interim milestone for the work plan complete. One change is that Hungry Horse, Grand Coulee Mainstem, and Grand Coulee Spokane Arm will only do one TPF due to staffing challenges.

SWPA Renewal

Something that was asked of the 3Ps is how PMs will present the SWPA renewal info to the CGs. The 3Ps said they want to make it clear that their interest is to renew the SWPA, but we do not have preconceived notions about what that renewed SWPA would look like. TS asked for a full list of consulting parties and main contacts. It would be helpful for her to know when those calls are made so the PMs are aware of the interactions within the CG. **3Ps to create a list that tracks when they have reached out (informal outreach) to different consulting parties about SWPA renewal and keep PMs in the loop.**

Systemwide Meeting Planning

The Systemwide/TCP Meeting will be at the Wildhorse Casino in Pendleton, OR from 10/29-10/31. 10/29 will be the TCP Meeting and Elders Dinner in the evening. 10/30-10/31 is the Systemwide meeting. The keynote speaker is Jamie Pinkham (USACE Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Army for Civil Works). Ashley Morton with the CTUIR requested the Planning Committee also consider Eric Quaempts (Head of CTUIR Natural Resources Department) as a speaker. MF wanted to give an emphasis on Tribal members in leadership positions. JK said they only have reps from STI and NPT on the planning committee. Someone brought up the idea of bringing posters because there has been some interest from CGs to info share what is going on in other CGs.



TCP Forms

A statement concerning boundaries was added to the draft TCP form. TS added that people in WPKK made it clear some tribes do not want to include a boundary- it is good to add that if a boundary isn't included that SHPO may ask for one. CRSC discussed whether it should state, "May have to draw a boundary" vs. "will have to draw a boundary." CMC added that she prefers the "may" statement because with WA consensus determinations DAHP has not requested boundaries yet. The Group came to consensus to keep "may" in the statement and AN added, "boundaries may be updated as additional information is gained about a place."

ICRIS Eligibility Issues

DB and SM shared an ICRIS issue they came across- when a new site is updated there is required info and one of them is choosing eligibility. There is not an option for "not evaluated." This is an issue because any new site without that determination will be automatically listed as eligible. AN said she will bring this up to Kevin Cannell (BPA Policy Advisor). SCH will check in with the Archeologists at Reclamation to discuss this issue as well. **AN to ask Kevin Cannell (BPA) and SCH to check with archeologists (BOR) who work in ID to discuss ICRIS issue.**

Day 2: March 20, 2024

TPF List

AN clarified that the TPF list is for completed and ongoing treatments. The goal is to show executives work that has been done, the current work agencies have committed to do, and the need for additional Program funds. Another use for this list would be to bring it up during the SWPA renewal negotiations to show what the Program has been able to accomplish. 3Ps clarified that the beginning date will be 1997 because that is when the funds were first expended. CMC recommended for future TPFs to not write-in "TBD" for cost estimates because that could be a risk for people signing TPFs. LB asked about projects that aren't fully funded by FCRPS. SCH said if it is joint funds, it should be counted in the list. MF agreed- showing the need to use outside funds will help justify that the Program needs additional funds. KP added that TPFs were not incorporated until around 2014. Others agreed "TPF List" may not be the best name and it can be renamed. What AN needs from PMs are questions they have about creating this list. The FCRPS intern could potentially help with this effort. DB mentioned that the Program does a lot to support the Tribes but does not get the credit for it. SMH recommended possibly quantifying the number of contracts. MF suggested creating things that are more tangible (i.e., education booklet, brochures, and children's books). The Annual Report has a section for "Public Education Efforts" which they can pull from. **PMs to review the TPF List (pending name change) document and provide suggestions and challenges in filling it out then provide feedback to the 3Ps.**

CRSC Charter Updates

The current CRSC Charter needs to be updated. AN has made some brief edits but requested the Group review it as well. **CRSC to review this document and provide edits by 4/30/24.**

Technology Training for CGs

AN brought up how some CGs are interested in doing drone work and there was an idea of collaborating (i.e., drone training) to share the cost and get multiple people trained at once. It would be helpful if people were given the opportunity to connect with each other. CMC added that CCT is well trained in drone work and BPA is assisting with training them to post-process imagery collected to create a 3D image/movie (Structure from Motion). One thing Aren Orsen (CCT) brought up is that the FAA has new rules about the types of drones that can be used. Because of this they are unable to use a lot of their drone equipment, and it may be the case for other CGs with equipment already. AN said if similar things are happening in your CG- share it with CRSC to network.

FY24 Calendar

The FY24 Calendar that is distributed only includes: CG meetings, site visits, and CRSC meetings. PMs will have to track HPMP/PSPA meetings separately.



Date	Meeting Name	Location
June 26-27, 2024	Summer CRSC	Spokane, WA
September 4-5, 2024	Fall CRSC	Boise, ID

Project Round Robin

WPKK: NWAC panel was successful. WPKK used to do workshops so that might be something of interest in the future. Might be a push for QR codes next time since not many people read the brochures. OR State Parks is leading treatments at 35WS220 and outreach to the windsport community. There was concern that members of the windsport community are getting too close to gillfishing nets while windsurfing and OR State Parks developed a sign educating on treaty rights and maintaining a respectful distance. The CG developed the sign together. The March WPKK meeting will be at the OR Historical Society. 35WS217 is a FY24 treatment. The CTUIR Tribal Work crew might be able to help with clean up and fence repair at 35UM1. The Elder’s tour will be scheduled soon.

PKC: Recently had a Spring WS. Gail Redberg and Cheryl Shippentower from CTUIR Nursery presented tule mats (a tile/block composed of a layer of soil, tule starts, and coconut fabric). The tule mat is grown to a certain height then it can be placed and staked with willow. They plan to do test plots at 45FR621 and within the Toothaker HMU at McNary, 45WT10 at Little Goose, and 45AS99 at Lower Granite. No cost estimate yet but they will try to build it into a contract. TS would like their contact info because they plan to do something similar at 35UM69. PKC also had Brooke Moore (USACE Grants Officer) discuss grants, shifting from contracts and using cooperative agreements. A USACE Real Estate Specialist discussed potential exclusion parcels for inventory which people found helpful. DB would like an update to the Group if the cooperative agreement method works. CMC said there is a treatment in Idaho where 3 of the sites contribute to a TCP that has been documented by CCT and NPT- ID SHPO was hesitant to sign off on consensus determination because they felt as if there was not enough info on the TCP. PMs will need to have individual conversations with Tribes to figure out what info they will be willing to provide.

Timimnap: The CG implemented a “Bright ideas” tab on their work plan for future shelf-ready treatments. There are a lot of good ideas but a challenge is the Tribe having capacity to do more work. They are looking into analyzing past bathymetric data collected. One of the TPFs is for 10CW1509 and 10CW1510 which has had issues with cattle and fencing as a whole to keep cattle out was an issue discussed reservoir wide. They have discussed re-enforcing the existing fencing (particularly at corners) but the cost estimate was high. They have been working on the HPMP and plan to finish a draft of it this FY and a final closer to the calendar year. CMC added that a lot of their treatments are issues that span the reservoir. Most of the ideas are signage or blocking access. Very few of the sites have DOEs so they are doing treatments and consensus determinations together or consensus determinations a year prior to drafting the TPF. They have considered creating and evaluating a district.

Chief Joseph: A contract was awarded for the HHRD Dogs to come back this year. The group is working on some treatments (sign installation and existing stabilization) at 45DO193. CCT is planning to conduct interviews of Tribal members who worked on initial inventory projects and excavations (10ft pool raise in the 1980s). They will interview people who are retiring soon to capture institutional knowledge. Another contract is for scientific illustration of stacked rock features. Two TPFs were drafted for FY24: placing boulders to block the road access and a phased approach to stabilization at 45OK250, and for Claire Dean (Conservation services) to assess a rock image site (45DO325). Another potential treatment is testing an eroding bank where shell midden is being exposed. TS asked for a copy of the USACE Rehab contact. **JR to share USACE Rehab contact with TS.** Karen Capuder (CCT) is drafting an updated RWLAD that is more focused on the landscape approach for the area and what it means to CCT.

Mainstem: An FYI from Reclamation- spring FY25 will be the first drawdown that may happen without the flood risk management provisions of the Columbia River Treaty. With the variability of the drawdown, it will be difficult to put things into contract if the Tribe does not know what the levels will be. MS said they have been brainstorming what to do if they can’t get to the sites scheduled for monitoring or testing due to the drawdown. The limited drawdown this year meant that the CCT contract had to be modified to include work at Hall Creek Cemetery. Something that has been a struggle is being flexible based on the drawdown elevation because the process for modifying contracts takes 45 days. SCH added that the spring drawdown is a planned activity that is likely to lead to the discovery of human remains. Regarding the new NAGPRA regulations, Guy did not want BIA to be notified in the discovery of human remains. SCH has been having discussions on how to handle this. The TPF



they are working on is Old Keller: phased approach of research, interpretive signage, media, and a QR code that links to the video of the Old Keller Mountain Race.

Spokane Arm: Records Management and GIS Reconciliation was added to provide contract flexibility. They will go to Hidden Beach on the site visits soon. Completing Hidden Beach will be the one TPF for the year. There are ongoing discussions of a Heritage Center.

Libby: The group is doing a DOE for a district. Hoping the contract is awarded in June/July. The CR management contract with CSKT is ongoing. MCX Contract for curation will be renewed. CSKT cultural resources program, including THPO, going through staff changes. The plan for Tobacco Plains is to treat 5 sites a year. KP added that there are some challenges with the eligibility of Tobacco Plains. **KP, NP, AN, DB, MF to have discussion about Tobacco Plains Eligibility. Provide an update at the next CRSC.** They also plan to fund ongoing culture camps by CSKT. They are brainstorming ideas for what the deliverable would be. They need to coordinate with Claire Dean to remove pencil marks at Big Creek.

Albeni Falls: One of their TPFs is 10BR2652-they discussed making it a TCP, but Kalispel do not feel comfortable defining a boundary. Chris Shaver said ID SHPO needs a boundary. The treatment for 10BR2652 is to install perimeter rock around the gate. There were some concerns about feasibility of treating repairs at 10BR0020 because of real estate access. They hope to do repairs for 10BR0020, and Kevin Lyons will take the lead for interpretive panels. There were also discussions around making Clark Fork an archaeological district. They are updating eligibilities to update the priority site list starting with the places with highest recreation traffic. They will focus on updating site forms for those sites. CSKT sent their proposed monitoring schedule for 10BR0005- they plan to go out for 20 monitoring dates. Another contract that went through was the IDIQ which will allow more flexibility with Kalispel.

Hungry Horse: The first TPF will be for 24FH220. There is site disturbance from recreation impacts. Initially they discussed a boulder barrier, but that process will be difficult. They plan to do buck and pole fencing. MS received invoices to close out one of the CSKT contracts and is waiting on the last one. In the meeting handouts MS includes invoices and quarterly reports as reminders. Field visits are in May.

Meeting Wrap-Up

DB said they have been struggling with being limited by treatment options for resources eligible under Criterion D. In the past they have only done stabilization and data recovery. They are struggling with this in NWS and getting pushback from the Tribe. DB wants an agenda topic at the next CRSC to discuss how to move forward with this.

CRSC to brainstorm ideas with how to treat sites (only eligible under Criterion D) moving forward. AN asked CRSC what they thought about having two full days for CRSC meetings because the agenda is usually packed. DB said that would add another travel day and add to cost of travel. TS suggested re-evaluating some of the agenda topics- some of it can be a quick report. KP recommended doing the PM Round Robin on Day 1 so people aren't rushing through it. CMC added that she would like to retain the 15 minute/Group Round Robin.

Action Items *Updates from 3/20/24 made in red.*

Item	Assigned to	Status
AN to reach out to Rob Whitlam at DAHP regarding site form amendment issue. AN received an email back from Rob and there is a possible solution but it needs to be tested out on a project first.	AN	<p>3/20/24: AN: The meeting happened. Working with Sam Beslisle from DAHP. Emails from DAHP regarding issues were not going to the appropriate people. Any lingering issues on WISAARD, PMs should compile a list to send to Sam Beslisle (sam.beslisle@dahp.wa.gov) They will reply for changes that need to be made.</p> <p>Complete</p>



Item	Assigned to	Status
BPA PMs to update FCRPS Geodatabase with consensus determinations + DOE of the keeper+ listing of the NRHP of eligibility since CRSO Effort.	BPA	Due September 2024 3/20/24: FCRPS intern can also assist.
DB to tell SCH where Seattle District is going to post the FAQ Page for inventory.	DB, SCH	Due when it is posted
3Ps to meet and discuss the next steps of the Revised TCP Form. Follow up with CMC/ CRSC on what to do next. Due at the March CRSC Meeting.	3Ps	Complete
SMH to look into BOR getting in on the task order on TetraTech for design or development options for stabilization. Update SCH.	SMH	3/20/24: SMH said to do this they would need to have an inter-agency coordinator. He recommends SCH to send an email to SMH regarding teaming with NWW for task orders. Complete
MS to share the list she has ongoing for TPFs. Due date: 3/19/24	MS	Complete
TS to share the NWP Social Media Plan led by Willamette Valley	TS	Complete
(RE: Summary Sheet) PMs to email MS 5 bullet points and photos for each district.	All PMs	New Due 4/12/24
(RE: PSPA/HPMPs) BPA and USACE technical and legal staff to discuss combining Snake River HPMPs.	AN, MF, SMH, CMC	New Due 5/31/24
(RE: NR determinations of eligibility) SCH, MS, and AN to discuss how DOEs are tracked for LR.	SCH, MS, AN	New Due 6/1/24
(RE: SWPA Renewal Consultation) 3Ps to create a list that tracks when they have reached out (informal outreach) to different consulting parties and keep PMs in the loop.	3Ps	New end of 6/30
(RE: ICRIS Eligibility Issue) AN to ask Kevin Cannell (BPA) and SCH to check with the 2 archeologists (BOR) who work in ID to discuss ICRIS issue.	AN, SCH	New Due 3/29/24
(RE: TPF List) PMs to review this document and provide suggestions and challenges in filling it out then provide feedback to 3Ps.	AN, PMs	New Due 4/12/24
(RE: CRSC Charter) CRSC to review this document and provide edits	Everyone	New 4/30/24
JR to share USACE Rehab contact with TS.	JR, TS	New 4/1/24



Item	Assigned to	Status
KP, NP, AN, DB, MF to have discussion about Tobacco Plains Eligibility. Provide an update at next CRSC.	KP, NP, AN, DB, MF	New Prior to June CRSC

List of Acronyms

3Ps	Program Managers
ACHP	Advisory Council on Historic Preservation
AIRFA	American Indian Religious Freedom Act
APE	Area of potential effects
ARPA	Archaeological Resources Protection Act
BIA	Bureau of Indian Affairs
BPA	Bonneville Power Administration
CCT	Confederated Tribes of the Colville Reservation
CDA	Coeur d'Alene Tribe
CG	Cooperating Group
CFS	Cubic feet per second
COR	Contracting Officer Representative
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations
CR	Continuing Resolution
CRM	Cultural Resource Management
CRSC	Cultural Resources Subcommittee
CRSO EIS	Columbia River System Operations Environmental Impact Statement
CRITPDF	Columbia River Inter-Tribal Police Department
CSKT	Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes of the Flathead Reservation
CTUIR	Confederated Tribe of the Umatilla Indian Reservation
CTWSRO	Confederated Tribes of the Warm Springs Reservation of Oregon
DAHP	Washington State Department of Archeology and Historic Preservation
DFA	Direct Funding Agreement
EIS	Environmental Impact Statement
DWA	Dworshak
FAA	Federal Aviation Administration
FACA	Federal Advisory Committee Act
FAR	Federal Acquisition Regulations
FCRPS	Federal Columbia River Power System
FY	Fiscal year
GC	Grand Coulee
GCD	Grand Coulee Dam
GCM	Grand Coulee Mainstem Group
GCS	Grand Coulee Spokane Arm Group
GCPO	Grand Coulee Power Office
GPR	Ground-Penetrating Radar
FNF	Flathead National Forest
GIS	Geographic information system
HH	Hungry Horse Cooperating Group
HHRD	Historic Human Remains Detection
HPMP	Historic Properties Management Plan
HPRCSIT	Historic Properties of Religious and Cultural Significance to Indian Tribes
ICRIS	Idaho Cultural Resource Information System
IDFG	Idaho Department of Fish and Game
IDIQ	Indefinite Delivery Indefinite Quantity



IDL	Idaho Department of Lands
IDU	Intertie Development and Use
IDUPA	Intertie Development and use Programmatic Agreement
IPAC	Intra-Governmental Payment and Collection
IPNF	Idaho Panhandle National Forest
JOC	Joint Operating Committee
Kalispel	Kalispel Tribe of Indians
KNF	Kootenai National Forest
Kootenai	Kootenai Tribe of Idaho
LFA	Lead Federal Agency
MOA	Memorandum of Agreement
MOU	Memorandum of Understanding
NAGPRA	Native American Graves Protection and Repatriation Act
NEPA	National Environmental Policy Act
NHPA	National Historic Preservation Act
NPS	National Park Service
NPT	Nez Perce Tribe
NRHP	National Register of Historic Places
NRM	Natural Resource Management
NWAC	Northwest Anthropological Conference
NWD	USACE Northwestern Division
NWS	USACE Seattle District
NWW	USACE Walla Walla District
NWP	USACE Portland District
O&M	Operation and Maintenance Program
PA	Programmatic Agreement
PKC	Payos Kuus Cuukwe Cooperating Group
PM	Project Manager
PSPA	Project-specific Programmatic Agreement
PSU	Portland State University
Reclamation	U.S. Bureau of Reclamation
RWLAD	Rufus Woods Lake Archeological District
RM	River mile
ROD	Record of Decision
SHPO	State Historic Preservation Office (or Officer)
SOR	System Operation Review
STI	Spokane Tribe of Indians
SWPA	Systemwide Programmatic Agreement
SWRD	Systemwide Research Design
TCP	Traditional cultural property
THPO	Tribal Historic Preservation Office (or Officer)
UCUT	Upper Columbia United Tribes
USACE	U.S. Army Corps of Engineers
USFS	U.S. Forest Service
WA DNR	Washington State Department of Natural Resources
WDFW	Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife
WPKK	Wana Pa Koot Koot Cooperating Group
WS	Workshop
Yakama Nation	Confederated Tribes and Bands of the Yakama Nation

